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What Goes On
Friday, January 1
New Year’s Day: City Offices 
Closed
Monday, January 4
8 p.m. City Council Workses-
sion: TBD (tentative)
All council meetings are virtu-
al. See the meetings calendar 
at greenbeltmd.gov for agen-
das and information on public 
participation in these meetings.

Greenbelt residents organized 
rallies, demonstrations and vigils 
in response to the May 25 death 
of George Floyd in Minneapo-
lis. In the immediate aftermath, 
Mayor Colin Byrd and Police 
Chief Richard Bowers both is-
sued statements. Byrd encour-
aged Greenbelters to consider 
how policing might be reformed 
in Greenbelt, and Bowers asked 
residents to work to keep the re-
lationship between police and the 
community from eroding. Both 
Byrd and Bowers set up virtual 
meetings.

In a year of significant change 
for the Co-op Supermarket, it 
got new leadership, a new roof 
and a new solar array.  Incoming 
Manager Dan Gillotte, joining the 
store to replace retiring 35-year 
Manager Bob Davis, was im-
mediately plunged into Covid-19 
realities.  Following prompt im-
plementation of curbside delivery, 
strong distancing measures and 
herculean efforts to keep the store 
stocked, shoppers responded with 
renewed and sustained interest.  
This additional traffic resulted 
in an approximately 19 percent 
sales boost starting in March and 
a profit for the Co-op this year 
after two back-to-back losses.  
Staff received pay increases to 
compensate for the Covid-19 risk.  

The Co-op board also got a 
new look, with three rookies, 
Gettie Audain, Steve Bernheisel 
and Johanna Goderre, replacing 
long-serving members Linda Ivy, 
Barbara Ford and Donna Peter-
son to join one-year members 

The Greenbelt Citizens for Public Safety (GCPS) delivered treats to the Fire Department on 
Christmas Day.  See story, page 12.

PH
O

TO
 B

Y 
KA

TH
Y 

LE
G

EN
D

RE

Working from home became the norm for 
many Greenbelters during 2020.
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N The actions taken in response 
to the pandemic had an immedi-
ate impact and potentially large 
future impacts upon city govern-
ment.  Many revenue sources 
such as income tax, recreation 
program fees, gas tax revenues, 
admissions and amusement tax, 
as well as red-light and speed 
camera fines were projected to 
decrease significantly.  Mean-
while, the city faced increased 
expenditures for more frequent 

Top Stories of 2020

Pandemic Affects City Government 
and thorough cleaning, personal 
protective equipment for staff who 
must interact with the public, and 
equipment and software needed 
to support increased teleworking 
and virtual meetings and program-
ming.  

Starting with those for seniors, 
many city programs shut down 
in late March as City Manager 
Nicole Ard issued a citywide 
State of Emergency, while others, 
such as Greenbelt CARES coun-

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

Life for Greenbelt residents, as 
for everybody else in the world, 
was significantly altered as we 
adjusted to life in the midst of 
a serious pandemic. We were 
sequestered at home, except for 
forays to the supermarket and 
other essential trips. Our children, 
instead of going to school every 
day, sat in front of a computer. 
Classmates and teachers also in 
front of their computer screens 
at their own homes. Socializ-
ing, except for people 
within your own bub-
ble – a small group 
of people, usually 
relatives, who lived 
with  or  near  you 
and maintained the 
same strict but nec-
essary social distanc-
ing, mask-wearing, 
hand-washing prac-
tices – was put on 
hold in 2020. From 
religious services and 
observances to civic 
events, to concerts 
and festivals, includ-
ing the Labor Day 
Festival and the De-
cember Festival of 
Lights, Greenbelters, 
who thrive on com-
munity events and 
involvement, were 
forced to keep to 
themselves. 

Top Stories of 2020 

The Pandemic of 2020: How It 
Affected the Lives of Greenbelters

by Lesley Kash, Amy Hansen, Carol Griffith 

Three Greenbelt residents 
share their experiences of how 
their everyday life was affected 
by the pandemic. 

Time in Nature
Life in the pandemic is a time 

for a lot of walking and trying to 
find small joys. There are new-
to-me vistas inside and outside 
the city that I’ve been visiting 
this year. When I find a peaceful 
place, even if it is still noisy with 
traffic, or cluttered with litter, I 
try to capture the space both with 
my camera and with my mind. 
Peace exists.  My husband and 
I spent a lot of time on Seek, an 

Top Stories of 2020 

Co-op Had a Blockbuster Year
Kim Kash and Amy Drew.  The 
new board goes forward with the 
steadying presence of stalwarts 
President Bill Jones and Treasurer 
Joe Timer.

The Rays on the Roof proj-
ect, started in early 2019 to ad-
dress the failing roof system 
and escalating energy costs, saw  

Top Stories of 2020

Black Lives Matter Vigils
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Greenbelt residents held a 
number of events in Roosevelt 
Center, Franklin Park and other 
places as well as marches along 
Greenbelt Road and Southway. 
A regular candlelight vigil, held 
on Saturday nights from June 
through October, first at the cor-
ner of Hanover and Ora Glen 
then in Franklin Park, was orga-
nized by LaWann Stribling. The 
vigils were part of the national 
discussion of community policing 
and justice for people of color. 
Two bake sales were held to raise 

app produced by iNaturalist, for 
smart phones. We used it to iden-
tify plants, animals, fungi and al-
gae. It was surprisingly addictive 
for several months. And while it 
did not get us to do any actual 
work, we did find ourselves out-
side walking around, competing 
with each other to find more and 
different things to look at.

Working from Home
Working from home is what 

Demonstrators in Roosevelt Center in July call for greater police 
accountability and increased services for those in need.

seling, moved online, a process 
that continued throughout the 
spring and summer.  Eventually, 
city staff exercised their creative 
muscles by developing a wide 
variety of virtual events, from 
recreation classes to the Easter 
Egg Hunt, summer camps and 
Festival of Lights.  A limited 
number of in-person classes re-
sumed in September. 

Top Stories of 2020
In this week’s paper, we 

present the top Greenbelt sto-
ries of 2020. We usually put 
those stories in a frame to 
set them off from the rest of 
the articles. This year, we are 
scattering them throughout the 
paper with the phrase Top Sto-
ries of 2020 above each one. 

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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Letters to the Editor

Drop us a Line! 
Electronically, that is.  

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com

Letters Policy
The News Review reserves the right not to publish any letter 

submitted.  Letters are considered accepted when published.
All letters must include the letter writer’s name, physical ad-

dress and telephone number. Only the name will be published; 
the News Review will consider withholding the 
name upon request.

All letters are subject to editing for reasons of 
space, libel, privacy, taste, copyright and clarity.

  

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
 HOA information at: www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution:

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Tom 
Jones, treasurer; Pat Scully; Sylvia Lewis and René Sewell-Raysor

PUBLICATION DEADLINES:
-  Monday 2 p.m. All Letters to the Editor (300 word limit), Articles/photos over 700 words, 
Display Ads (not camera ready).
-  Tuesday 2 p.m. Articles/photos under 700 words, photographs not associated with a story.
- Tuesday 6 p.m. Classified Ads and camera-ready display ads.
-  Email submission is available.  Hardcopy submissions (delivered by respective deadline) 
may be mailed to the address above or left in the Co-op grocery store drop box or GNR 
external office door mail slot, as shown below.
-  Payment must accompany ads except by prior arrangement 

News Review
Greenbelt
AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Presidents:  Alfred M. Skolnik, 1959-1977, Elaine Skolnik, 1977-1985 
Mary Lou Williamson, Editor Emerita

Gary Childs, Editor

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -8 p.m. 
Office is currently closed to the public. Please phone or email.

GNR external office door mail slot is located up a few stairs 25 yards left of the 
Community Center’s east door near the municipal building.

STAFF
Matt Arbach, Mary Ann Baker, Ann Bauman, Kathryn Beard, Judy Bell, Letty Bonnell, 
Jerry Bonnell, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Asha Brown, Alan Burt, Rick Coleman, 
Jill Connor, Jeannette Connors, Peter Curtis, Deanna Dawson, Leigh Ellis, Ana 
Fernandez-Napp, Kathleen Gallagher, Anne Gardner, Elizaberth Gardner, Jon Gard-
ner, Melanie Gaschick, Jim Giese, Patrick Gleason, Jim Gray, Mary Halford, Kyla  
Hanington, Amy Hansen, Butch Hicks, Peggy Higgins, Donna Hoffmeister, Larry 
Hull, Jeff Jones, Tom Jones, Suzette Joyner, Jennifer Jurling, Lesley Kash, 
Elisabeth Kevorkian, Amina Khalifa, Sue Krofchik, Michael Kusie, Sandra Lange, 
Amanda Larsen, Sylvia Lewis, Marcie Lissauer, Linda Lucas, Marc Manheimer, Neil 
McFarb, Kathleen McFarland, Cathie Meetre, Rahul Mehta, Mary Moien, Elaine  
Nakash, Carolina Napp-Avelli, Patricia Novinski, Diane Oberg, Julie Rapp, Peter 
Reppert, Sandy Rodgers, JoEllen Sarff, Pat Scully, Carl Seely, René Sewell-Raysor, 
Melissa Sites, Lola Skolnik, Helen Sydavar, Beth Terry, Nancy Tolzman, Jeff Travis, 
Joanne Tucker, Jan Wolf, Stan Zirkin and Dea Zugby .

Fair and Just 
Policing Act

I am writing this letter in 
retrospect of the year that has 
opened many sleeping eyes to 
the important cause of remedy-
ing injustices within our country. 
The breaking points came over 
the winter and spring months 
with the murders of Ahmaud Ar-
bery, Breonna Taylor and George 
Floyd. These murders led to 
mass protests and demonstrations 
throughout the world and within 
our own country at levels that 
haven’t been seen in many years. 
These protests led to changes 
within retail brands that influence 
pop culture, within corporations, 
as well as within various sports 
and entertainment groups. 

Many celebrities, politicians 
and elected officials stood with 
the everyday people to request 
changes within our criminal jus-
tice system. Police Reform is the 
focus that many cities, counties 
and states are working towards. 
This moment calls for changes to 
various police protocols that can 
protect the everyday citizen and 
police officers in a more appro-
priate and equitable manner that 
truly reflects our constitution. 

Our mayor, Colin Byrd, began 
calling for such reforms in June 
2020, calling for transparency 
of the collective bargaining ses-
sions between the police and the 
city, and reviewing, modifying 
or removing policies that tend 
to lead to death in police-citizen 
interactions such as no-knock 
warrants, which led to the tragic 
killing of Breonna Taylor while 
she was asleep in her bed. Even 
though tragic events like these 
haven’t happened in Greenbelt, 
Mayor Byrd is being proactive 
in pushing for police reforms to 
keep tragic events like this from 
happening in an effort to save 
the lives of residents and police 
officers as we continue to keep 
Greenbelt’s name positive nation-
ally. 

As a young Black American 
who has faced racial profiling 
in the past, I know firsthand the 
feeling of being seen as some-
thing you are not. Some of my 
fellow citizens cannot relate to 
my experience, and the experi-
ences of many other people of 
color particularly Black Ameri-
cans, and we have some residents 
casting disparaging remarks on 
why our city shouldn’t have such 
police reforms. Mayor Byrd’s 
Fair and Just Policing Act is leg-
islation I will continue to support 
and hope that the rest of the City 
Council understands that these 
reforms are not a war on police, 
nor meant to disrespect the great 
men and women who bravely 
serve, but they are a fight for 
equal treatment and justice under 
the law for all. 

We must not be distracted 
from the real issues and problems 
of unequal justice against people 
of color by implying reforms 
aren’t valid and only serve to dis-
honor our law enforcement part-
ners which is inaccurate. Many 
who claim that police reforms 
are some sort of political agen-
da, sound extremely similar to 
those who spoke against the Civil 
Rights Act and the Voting Rights 
Act, implying that the landmark 
legislation was just a political 
tool and not needed. During the 
summer of 2020, we saw the 
continuation of a movement for 

true justice under the law. Also 
revealed during this time were 
the true feelings towards system-
atic racism in America by many 
of our neighbors. It is my hope 
and prayer that these thoughts 
and feelings change to Under-
standing and Support for police 
reforms. Benjamin Franklin once 
stated, “Justice will not be served 
until those who are unaffected are 
as outraged as those who are.” 

Ric Gordon 

Doing Something
When I moved into Greenbelt, 

I had never seen a small town 
with so many co-ops and non-
profits, so many volunteers doing 
so many things. One quickly 
discovers a spirit of “do some-
thing” which fills the town. I was 
quickly drawn in, becoming a 
part of the Greenbelt Community 
Foundation. 

Now, as the incoming 2021 
President of the Greenbelt Com-
munity Foundation, I am able 
to announce that the board has 
decided, with typical Green-
belt zeal, to “do something.” 
In an unprecedented move, the 
board, led by president emerita  
Carol Shaw, unanimously voted 
to award $10,000 in grant support 
to the City of Greenbelt for the 
Good Samaritan Fund, effective 
immediately.

This money has been awarded 
with the stipulation that at least 
40 families with school-age chil-
dren will receive funds to cover 

utilities. Parents are managing 
more than ever and the threat of 
their children’s education being 
threatened by economic insecurity 
is simply an unacceptable burden. 
Internet, heat, lights: these are 
real bills that real families cannot 
afford to pay right now. So, we 
are stepping in.

We cannot control a lot of 
what happens to us, although 
we try. Our jobs, our health, our 
relationships all are affected by 
circumstances beyond us. But we 
can control how we react, and 
how we look forward. On behalf 
of the board of the Greenbelt 
Community Foundation, I invite 
you to look with us. Look ahead 
to a brighter year ahead yes, 
but also look to your neighbors. 
Consider joining me to support 
the Foundation with your time, 
treasure or talents or simply do 
a random act of kindness for 
your neighbor. Together, let’s do 
something.

Stephanie Calhoun
Greenbelt Community 

Foundation

Kudos for News 
Review Advertising

Many thanks for all you did 
for us. The flyer for our Christ-
mas concert looked wonderful. 
We had over 100 Zoom partici-
pants!

Merry Christmas and the hap-
piest of New Years!

Mowatt MUMC

Joanne Kellaher stands with her nativity scene on Empire 
Place.  
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A Canada goose takes off from the Lake.
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Community Events
GAC Presents Old-Time
Christmas Radio Shows

Greenbelt Arts Center is start-
ing a new monthly series of 
old-time radio shows from the 
1940s and 1950s. Each month, 
one or more new shows will be 
presented on YouTube.

The Old-Time-Radio series 
starts this month with two pro-
grams. Suspense – ’Twas the 
Night Before Christmas tells the 
story of a girl waiting for her 
parents to come home on Decem-
ber 24. My Friend Irma – Irma 
Wants Extra Money for Christmas 
is another Christmas story.

The series is directed by Rikki 
Howie Lacewell and is presented 
in the Zoom format. In contrast 
to actual radio programs, the ac-
tors are visible in the video, and 
costumes and facial expressions 
add to the story. The sound ef-
fects are done in the traditional 
Foley manner with a collection of 
shoes and miniature doors.

T h e  p r o g r a m s  a r e 
avai lable  f rom the websi te 
greenbeltartscenter.org. It is free 
to watch the shows, but donations 
are accepted.

GAC Holds Auditions 
For a Zoom Play

On January 9 and 10, Green-
belt Arts Center will hold audi-
tions for the play, Solomon and 
Marion by Laura Foot Newton, 
directed by Ann Lowe-Barrett. 
The auditions will be online via 
Zoom by appointment. To re-
quest an audition slot, email the 
director, including a resume at 
the address listed on the website 
greenbeltartscenter.org.

Solomon and Marion is the 
story of the unlikely friendship 
between Marion Banning, a white 
South African woman of English 
descent, and Solomon Xaba, a 
young Xhosa man. Marion is 
63 years old, while Solomon is 
19 and thin because of a liver 
disease.

Rehearsals will be virtual. The 
production will be recorded and 
streamed for audiences on Febru-
ary 27, 28 and March 6 and 7.  
The director will work with the 
cast on a convenient rehearsal 
schedule.

GAC Auditions 
For Radio Plays

Greenbelt Arts Center will hold 
auditions over Zoom by appoint-
ment on Thursday and Saturrday, 
January 7 and 9 for January’s 
old-time radio plays. Audition 
slots can be arranged by emailing 
Director Rikki Howie Lacewell at 
the address listed on the website 
greenbeltartscenter.org.

In January the series will fea-
ture two five-minute mystery 
plays: My Pal Patsy and Death 
Calls at Dinner, as well as a Cat 
Wife – Lights Out, a strange and 
unusual story about a man whose 
wife is turned into a cat. There 
will be three virtual rehearsals 
and the final video will be posted 
on the website on January 25.

Although the actors will ap-
pear in the video, these are radio 
plays and casting will be done 
based on vocal sound and not 
age or appearance. All roles are 
open and everyone is encouraged 
to audition. More information and 
the recordings of the December 
radio plays are available at the 
website.

Arts Advisory Board
The Greenbelt Arts Advisory 

Board will meet on Tuesday, 
January 5, at 7 p.m. on Zoom. 
The primary focus of discussion 
will be goal-setting for 2021. For 
meeting access information, email 
ndewald@greenbeltmd.gov or call 
301-474-8000 Monday through 
Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.

Declutter to Feed
Hungry Neighbors

Holiday home decluttering can 
help local food providers strain-
ing to feed neighbors hardest hit 
by this pandemic recession. It’s 
definitely been a dumpster fire 
of a year, but rather than feed 
the dumpster, why not drop those 
unwanted belongings behind the 
Greenbelt Community Church on 
Saturday or Sunday, January 2 
and 3 from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m.

Clothing and other soft goods 
should be packed together, prefer-
ably in white kitchen bags. Small 
household “hard goods,” smaller 
than 12” x 18”, should be com-
bined and bagged as densely as 
possible.  

These extra items no longer 
needed will add up to real mon-
ey, with every penny going to 
local food kitchens and pan-
tries: Help by Phone, Meals on 
Wheels, Greenbelt Good Samari-
tan Fund and Community Place 
Café. Folks with big hearts but 
no clutter are welcome to con-
tribute, too, with checks payable 
to Greenbelt Community UCC; 
write Charity Drive for the Hun-
gry in the memo line.

Collaborative Listening
To Build Relationships

The Prince George’s Com-
munity Collaborative Resolution 
Center (PGCCRC) has partnered 
with the Greenbelt Co-op Su-
permarket and Pharmacy to help 
fulfill one of the city’s goals 
of building a community that 
embraces diversity and fosters 
relationships across cultural and 
ethnic lines.

The four-part series, on suc-
cessive Saturdays starting January 
9 from 10 a.m. to noon, is called 
Collaborative Listening for Rela-
tionship Building. 

A l l  s e s s i o n s  a r e  f r e e 
and can be accessed through 
Eventbrite: eventbrite.com/e/
co l labora t ive- l i s ten ing- for-
relationship-building-tickets-
130063903637?aff=ebdssbeac.  
Or simply go to eventbrite.com 
and search for Collaborative 
Listening. For more information 
e m a i l  t h e  P G C C R C  a t 
pgresolutioncenter@gmail.com.

Looking to Connect
Across Greenbelt 

Connecting Across Greenbelt 
(CAG) is a group of residents 
who gather virtually to build 
relationships across neighbor-
hoods and to understand current 
challenges for all Greenbelters. 
To research ways to cope in 
these difficult times, the group is 
building a Caring and Connecting 
Toolkit in association with lead-
ing mental health and community 
health leaders (bit.ly/CAGtoolkit). 

To find out about the group’s 
monthly meetings in the New 
Year, Connecting Across Green-
belt: Community Conversations, 
email communityconnectionsgb@
gmail.com.

Toastmasters Meet
Online Wednesdays

The Greenbelt Toastmasters 
Club has gone virtual. Those 
i n t e r e s t e d  i n  i m p r o v i n g 
communication or leadership 
skills are invited to join online 
or by phone every first, third and 
fifth Wednesday of the month 
at 7:30 p.m. Find details for 
joining remotely at greenbelt.
toastmastersclubs.org.

Embroider a Bird
For the New Year

Greenbelt Recreation instruc-
tor Leah Cohen will be leading 
a new embroidery workshop on 
Thursday, January 7 for ages 12 
and up. Participants will create a 
felt Barnacle Goose. Patterns and 
mate- rials are provided. Advance 
registration is required and fees 
apply. For more information, 
write to alarsen@greenbeltmd.
gov.

After-school Art
Over Zoom

Greenbelt Recreation is of-
fering pandemic-appropriate art 
classes on weekdays 4 p.m. to 
5 p.m. over Zoom. On Mondays 
participants can join a puppet 
movie-making class (January 11 
to February 8) and make their 
own painted horses (February 22 
to March 1). On Wednesdays par-
ticipants can work with polymer 
clay (January 13 to February 3) 
and draw like illustrators (Febru-
ary 10 to March 3). Participants 
can sign up for all sections, or 
choose one subject and medium. 
Advance registration is required 
and fees apply. For more infor-
mation, go to greenbeltmd.gov/
recreation and click on Winter 
Classes. After-school art classes 
are on pages 8 and 9 of the Win-
ter Activity Guide.

Embroidered Barnacle Goose
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At the Library
Due to the surge in corona-

virus cases, the Prince George’s 
County Memorial Library Sys-
tem has temporarily suspended 
curbside service through Tuesday, 
January 12. The library buildings 
will be closed to staff during 
this period to ensure their and 
customers’ safety. Book drops 
will also be closed, as there will 
be no staff in the building to 
process returned items. Curbside 
service is scheduled to resume on 
Wednesday, January 13.

The online library will still 
be available 24/7 with access 
to ebooks, audiobooks, online 
resources, virtual library card 
registration and account renew-
als. Customers may place hold 
requests for physical materials 
during the suspension period, but 
holds will not be processed until 
staff returns to the buildings.

Library staff will telework 
during the temporary suspension 
period, continuing to serve cus-
tomers through the Ask a Librar-
ian/Biblio Consulta service, the 
online library and social media. 
This service will operate with 
modified hours: Mondays through 
Fridays, 1 to 5 p.m. Custom-
ers may contact library staff at 
240-455-5451 or askalibrarian@
pgcmls.info. Regular call center 
hours will resume on Tuesday, 
January 12 at 1 p.m.

The library parking lot will 
still serve as a hot spot for drive-
up Wi-Fi during the closure.

A Kwanzaa table is set up to represent the seven principles of Kwanzaa. They are: 1. Umoja: 
Unity - To strive for and maintain unity in the family, community, nation, and race. 2. Kujichagu-
lia: Self-Determination - To define ourselves, name ourselves, create for ourselves, and speak for 
ourselves. 3. Ujima: Collective Work and Responsibility - To build and maintain our community 
together and make our brothers’ and sisters’ problems our problems and solve them together. 
4. Ujamaa: Cooperative Economics - To build and maintain our own stores, shops, and other 
businesses and to profit from them together. 5. Nia: Purpose - To make our collective vocation 
the building and developing of our community in order to restore our people to their traditional 
greatness. 6. Kuumba: Creativity - To always do as much as we can, in the way we can, in order 
to leave our community more beautiful and beneficial than we inherited it. 7. Imani: Faith - To 
believe with all our heart in our people, our parents, our teachers, our leaders, and the righteous-
ness and victory of our struggle.
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Obituaries

January 3    10 a.m.
"Who Will Fill These Shoes?"

Worship Associates John Barr, Diana McFadden, Nori Myrdon-Ward, Polly Pettit and 
Susannah Schiller

A retrospective on the honorable figures who passed in 2020.  
ONLINE ONLY.  Streaming information available at pbuuc.org/news/

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

Whoever you are and wherever you 
are on your Spiritual journey, you 

are welcome HERE.

1 Hillside Road             301-474-6171     Rev. Curt DeMars-Johnson

Greenbelt Community Church

Join Us on Facebook Live  
Sunday at 10:15

Celebrating Epiphany

See, Be Radiant, 
Rejoice!

Happy New Year!
This is what the Lord Almighty says: 

“Give Careful Thought To Your Ways.”
Haggai 1:7

What will you do to make 2021 your best year yet?

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

Worship with us at
G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Join us OUTSIDE Sundays 
at 10:00am/Wednesdays 

(online) at 7:00pm 
www.greenbeltbaptist.org 

Instagram/Facebook/Youtube
«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»

www.greenbeltbaptist.org
301-474-4212

   @GreenbeltBaptist

“A kindly tongue is the lodestone of the hearts of 
men. It is the bread of the spirit, it clotheth the 
words with meaning, it is the fountain of the light 
of wisdom and understanding.”        – Baha'u'llah

“A kindly tongue is the lodestone of the hearts of men. It is 
the bread of the spirit, it clotheth the words with meaning, it is 
the fountain of the light of wisdom and understanding.”    

– Baha'u'llah

www.greenbeltbahais.org

To be Published in Greenbelt News Review December 31, 2020

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

 

CATHOLIC COMMUNITY 
of GREENBELT 

During the pandemic, we   
gather VIRTUALLY for 

Liturgy of the Word 
Sundays, 10:00 a.m. 

 

ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 

For ZOOM link: 
 

FDeBernardo@aol.com 

Elizabeth Roslewicz

Elizabeth Ann (Liz) Roslewicz 
died on December 17, 2020. She 
was born in Philadelphia, Pa., on 
October 17, 1941, to Thomas J. 
Rafferty and Ethel Mary Jones.  
Both of her parents immigrated 
from Leigh, Lancashire, England, 
and Liz was equally as proud of 
her English and Irish heritage as 
she was of her status as a first-
generation American.    

Liz was a force of nature! Her 
first job in the Washington, D.C., 
area was with the FBI where she 
was hired to type agents’ travel 
records. One time she corrected 
the grammar in an agent’s report 
only to be hauled in and told that 
she was “hired to work – not to 
think.” She very quickly found 
another job where she could think 
and served as a legislative aide 
for Congressman Andrew Jacobs, 
Jr., of Indiana.  She had many 
careers throughout her life – all 
with a focus on making the world 
a better and more equitable place 
for all.  

She married Thomas D. Ro-
slewicz in 1968 and had two 
children, Jason and Elizabeth.  
Liz took great delight in being 
a stay-at-home mom while her 
children were young.  In 1975, 
she enrolled Jason in first grade 
at St. Thomas More Parochial 
School in Arlington, Va., where 
his teacher was Jackie Magness.  
It was the start of a 45-year 
friendship.  When her children 
were older, Liz returned to col-
lege to earn a Bachelor of Indi-
vidualized Studies from George 
Mason University. After her mar-
riage ended in 1992, she moved 
in with Jackie, who had an extra 
room, and the two became in-
separable.  Liz convinced Jackie 
to continue their educations, with 
Liz earning the degrees of Mas-
ter of Science in education with 
a major in adult and continuing 

education and Doctor of Philoso-
phy in adult learning and human 
resource development.  After 
earning her Ph.D. at age 57, Liz 
ran a 21st Century grant at High-
land View Elementary School 
focusing on uncovering and over-
coming racism in schools and on 
helping low and non-performing 
students to excel.  She and Jackie 
co-founded Light Works, Inc. a 
not-for-profit educational corpora-
tion designed to foster collabora-
tive learning to facilitate change 
in individuals, teams and groups.  
They spent many years conduct-
ing Myers-Briggs assessments 
with I.T. students at George Ma-
son University to help them learn 
the fine art of “people skills” 
to complement their technical 
knowledge.

Liz and Jackie moved to 
Greenbelt in 1999, where they 
quickly became involved in the 
community, serving on the city’s 
Advisory Committee on Educa-
tion, acting as election judges, 
attending mass with the Catholic 
Community, checking out copi-
ous amounts of books at the 
local library and walking all 
over the neighborhood.  They 
enjoyed trips to the condo they 
co-owned in Rehoboth Beach and 
RV trips to Georgia and Florida 
each winter.  Liz did much of the 
driving, while Jackie made lunch 
for them as they sped down the 
highway.  Liz loved to travel, 
and the two logged many miles 
visiting national parks, enjoying 
a boat trip in England and travel-
ling in Alaska for several weeks 
via the ferry system, car and 
small planes.  Alaska spoke to 
Liz’s sense of adventure and she 
longed to return.  

Liz stopped giving her grand-
children birthday and holiday 
presents many years ago, prefer-
ring to give them experiences and 
the gift of time spent together.  
Over the years they took her 
five grandsons on a variety of 

trips including an annual Cousins 
Camp in Rehoboth, watching 
Come From Away at the Kenne-
dy Center and indoor sky-diving, 
which both Liz and Jackie opted 
out of trying!  Liz’s greatest joy 
in life was time spent with her 
children, their spouses and her 
grandchildren.

Over the years Liz faced many 
medical challenges which she met 
with a smile and determination.  
She was an avid researcher and 
would dive deeply into all the 
options for treatment, creating 
many spreadsheets full of infor-
mation.  After two successful hip 
replacement surgeries and the 
implant of both a pacemaker and 
a watchman, Liz liked to say that 
she was not sure whether to tell 
her children to have her cremated 
or recycled!

All who met Liz commented 
on her huge heart, her infec-
tious smile and her wry sense of 
humor.  She was the energy that 
filled the room and her laugh was 
memorable.  Unfortunately, her 
kind, loving, joyful heart finally 
gave out on her.  She had suc-
cessful valve replacement surgery 
in early December, returning 
home on the 15th.  Liz died very 
suddenly at home on December 
17, with her best friend of 45 
years by her side.  

Liz is survived by her son 
Jason (Brenda) Roslewicz and 
daughter Elizabeth (Deryck) 
Cheney; grandsons Dylan, Levi 
and Ian Roslewicz and Kylan 
and Bryson Cheney; her cousin 
Don (Beth) Gantz; and a host of 
beloved friends and family mem-
bers. She was predeceased by her 
parents and her brothers John and 
Thomas Rafferty.

A funeral  mass was l ive 
streamed on Wednesday, De-
cember 30 at Our Lady Queen 
of Peace Church in Arlington.  
Those who would like to re-
member Liz are advised that she 
loved supporting charities that 

fed people or educated girls.  The 
family asks that people channel 
some of Liz’s caring nature and 
big heart by doing something 
kind for someone else or hav-
ing a wee dram of Bailey’s Irish 
Cream in celebration of a life 
truly well lived.

Deana Deakins 
James

Deana Deakins James, 74, 
formerly of Greenbelt, died on 
Saturday, December 19, 2020, in 
Hixson, Tenn.  

Deana was born and raised in 
Hixson. She obtained a bachelor’s 
degree from the University of 
Chattanooga, and then received a 
master’s degree in Spanish from 
the University of Georgia. 

Deana  and  he r  husband 
George settled in Greenbelt to 
work and start their family, first 
on Ridge Road then moving to 
Laurel Hill Road. She worked 
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See OBITUARIES, page  5

as a Spanish teacher and taught 
at the Greenbelt Co-op nursery 
school that her children attended. 
She was a dedicated volunteer 
who generously helped with her 
children’s activities, from Cub 
Scouts to the Greenbelt Boys 
and Girls Club and everything in 
between. Deana volunteered her 
time with the Greenbelt Labor 
Day Festival Committee, holding 
various positions, including presi-
dent. She was also a member of 
St. Hugh Catholic Church.

After 15 years, she and her 
family moved to Olathe, Kan., 
just outside of Kansas City. She 
taught Spanish at various schools 
in the area and proudly watched 
her two children graduate from 
college while there. In Kansas, 
Deana subscribed to the Green-
belt News Review so she could 
keep up with the happenings in 
Greenbelt.

http://pbuuc.org/news/
http://www.pbuuc.org
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbahais.org
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched.  We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. There 
are currently vacancies on: 

• Arts Advisory Board
• Board of Elections
• Community Relations Advisory Board
• Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
• SCMAGLEV Opposition Task Force
• Youth Advisory Committee 

  For more information call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR JANUARY 4-8
Monday, January 4 at 7:30pm, CLOSED SESSION
(please see notice below)
Tuesday, January 5 at 7:00pm, PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE, On the Agenda: Fair and Just Policing Presentation 
2020

Tuesday, January 5 at 7:00pm, ARTS ADVISORY BOARD,  
On the Agenda: Goal-Setting for 2021

Wednesday, January 6 at 6:00pm, EMPLOYEE RELATIONS 
BOARD.
Wednesday, January 6 at 8:00pm, LEGISLATIVE PROGRAM

In advance, the hearing impaired is advised to use MD RELAY 
at 711 to submit your questions/comments or contact the City 
Clerk at (301) 474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov.
This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information on pub-
lic participation for the virtual meetings above, visit the meetings 
calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

Greenbelt Recreation
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation  

301-397-2200

Check out the Winter  
Activity Guide

Registration is ongoing
Classes begin the week of January 4, 2021

Explore our Activity Guide for lots of options for 
all ages and interests. We offer seasonal special 

events and varied recreation facilities and classes to provide oppor-
tunities for community celebrations, a chance to learn something new 
or improve your skills in an activity you enjoy, all while socializing and 
staying active!

Please visit our Virtual Recreation Center  
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation or give us a call at 301-397-2200 

CONSIDER MAKING A DONATION TO ONE OF 
THE CITY’S CHARITABLE FUNDS 

 Agency Funds are managed but not financed by the City.  All 
donations to the funds are used for the listed charitable purposes. 

The City of Greenbelt receives no portion of these funds nor does it 
charge an administrative fee for processing the donations

GOOD SAMARITAN FUND: This fund provides financial assistance 
to Greenbelt residents facing food insecurity and financial difficulty 
in paying for utilities (Electric, Phone, Internet, Water and Gas).. 
This program receives funding from generous individuals, as well 
as Greenbelt faith communities and other civic associations. During 
the Coronavirus Pandemic, the Good Samaritan Fund is collecting 
monies to support the St. Hugh’s Food Pantry and residents 
struggling to pay their utility bills

EMERGENCY ASSISTANCE FUND: Established to accept and 
disburse donations received to assist Greenbelt residents to pay rent 
to avoid possible eviction. Approximately a dozen individuals receive 
assistance from these funds each fiscal year.

GREENBELT RECREATION:  Greenbelt Recreation receives 
contributions from various sources. The monetary donations are used 
to support camp scholarships, special events and other designated 
programs as specified by the donor. Monies are transferred to the 
General Fund to offset the program as appropriate.

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION: Contributions are made 
to the Advisory Committee on Education (ACE). These monies fund 
ACE initiatives such as its scholarship fund. 

Now you may donate online at  
www.greenbeltmd.gov/donations.   

You can also mail a money order or check to: City of Greenbelt, 25 
Crescent Road, Greenbelt Road 20770. Please notate which fund in the 
notes section of the check. You may also use the drop box on the flag 
side of the building. Receipts will be provided and mailed out to you. 

FREE TUTORING OFFERED BY GREENBELT CARES

Does your child need help with 
Math, Reading, Social Studies, or other 

School work?
Where: Online Lessons and Supportive Tutoring

When: WINTER 2021 (January 4- March 25)
  Ages 6 – 18 (Must be Prince George’s County Resident)

Contact us to Enroll:  jhering@greenbeltmd.gov
 or 202-740-6473

GREENBELT CARES
Do you want to learn English?

FREE (Gratis) ESOL Classes  
(virtual)

 WINTER 2021 (January 4- March 25)
Adult class, ages 21+ (Must be Prince George’s County Resident)

Contact jhering@greenbeltmd.gov or 202-740-6473

GREENBELT CARES 
Do you want to earn your 

GED?
FREE GED Preparation Classes

 Online Lessons and  
Supportive Tutoring

WINTER 2021 (January 5 - March 25)
  Ages 16 + (Must be Prince George’s County Resident)

Contact: jhering@greenbeltmd.gov or 202-740-6473

For city information, meetings, events, services and 
more visit www.greenbeltmd.gov

Follow @cityofgreenbelt on
Facebook and Twitter

SPECIAL MEETING - CLOSED SESSION
City Council Virtual Meeting will be held online

Monday, January 4, 2021 at 7:30 PM*

OFFICIAL NOTICE
In accordance with Section 3-305(b)(1) of the General Provisions Ar-
ticle of the Annotated Code of the Public General Laws of Maryland, a 
closed session of the Greenbelt City Council will be held on Monday, 
January 4, 2021, at 7:30 p.m. virtually by Zoom to: 1) discuss the ap-
pointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, 
compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of ap-
pointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has juris-
diction; any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific 
individuals.
The purpose of this meeting will be: 1) City Manager Evaluation Pro-
cess.
Bonita Anderson, City Clerk
*The public may attend the Special Meeting of the City Council immediately 
prior to the closed session and observe the vote of Council to move into closed 
session with the dial-in information provided below.
Resident Dial-in for observation: Join By Phone: (301) 715-8592
Meeting ID: 844 3073 3749, Password: 729875
In advance, the hearing impaired is advised to use Video Relay Services (VRS) 
at 711 to submit your questions/comments or contact the City Clerk at (301) 
474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov.

Our condolences go to the 
friends and family of Liz Rosle-
wicz who died December 17.  

Sympathy to the family and 
friends of Deana James, who died 
on December 19 and will be re-
membered for her many volunteer 
activities as a Greenbelt resident 
in the 1970s and 1980s.

Congratulations to Joe McNeal 
of the Greenbelt Recreation De-
partment on his retirement after 
31 years with the city.  

Kudos to Daniel Dorsey who 
received a Master’s Degree in 
Library and Information Science 
from the Graduate School at 
Syracuse University, with a 4.0 
average.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Obituaries continued from page 4
In 2000, Deana and her now-

retired husband moved back to 
Hixson, to the very house in 
which she was raised.  Still want-
ing to make a difference in chil-
dren’s lives, she began teaching 
Spanish at Hixson Middle School. 
Señora James taught for another 
12 years and retired in 2012. 
During that time, she saw her 
two children get married, one 

in Texas and one in Maryland. 
She also saw her family grow 
to include five grandchildren.  
She spent as much time as pos-
sible with them, despite the miles 
apart (she was even known to 
provide Spanish tutoring over the 
phone to a few grandchildren). 
Her annual Christmas letter was 
a welcome update on her fam-
ily’s doings over the past year. 

Deana made life-long friendships 
wherever she lived and worked, 
especially in Greenbelt.

She is survived by her hus-
band of 50 years, George James; 
children, Andy (Patty Jo) James 
and Suzie (Kerry) Sweeney; 
grandchildren, Taylor James, 
Dylan James, Isabella Swee-
ney, Myles Sweeney, Finnegan 
Sweeney; and sister, Pat Burton 

(Clayton).
Services will be held at a 

later date so that family and 
friends can come together to 
celebrate her life. In lieu of 
flowers, donations can be made 
to the ASPCA (aspca.org) or St. 
Jude Catholic Church in Hixson, 
stjudechattanooga.org.

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.

City Notes
Joe McNeal of the Recreation 

Department retired, and will be 
missed after 31 years of ser-
vice. Creative Kids Camp fami-
lies received a musical holiday 
video for sharing camp memo-
ries. Youth Recreation’s targeted 
emails encouraged registration for 
winter activities. 

Animal Shelter residents are 
three cats, three dogs and a feral 
kitten being socialized. An animal 
cruelty investigation has led to 
police charges. 

Street Maintenance/Special 
Details inspected streets for icy 
spots. Horticulture/Parks spread 
wood chips on the playground at 
Plateau and Ridge.

Refuse/Recycling collected 
27.05 tons of refuse and 12.20 
tons of recyclables. Building 
Maintenance repaired the heat-
ing at Springhill Lake Recreation 
Center and deep cleaned at the 
Aquatic & Fitness Center. Fleet 
Maintenance decommissioned two 
vehicles.

GAIL/CARES offered a holi-
day coat and toy distribution and 
Therapeutic Recreation’s frozen 
meal delivery served 40 home-
bound seniors. 

Park Rangers maintained Cov-
id-19 precautions at Schrom Hills 
Park, replacing torn hazard tape 
at the Pavilion and monitoring a 
large soccer gathering.

mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://aspca.org
http://stjudechattanooga.org
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BLM continued from page 1

 

Happy Holidays
THE GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW, OUR THE GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW, OUR 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, EDITOR, AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS, EDITOR, AND 
STAFF WISH YOU A PEACEFUL AND STAFF WISH YOU A PEACEFUL AND 

JOYOUS HOLIDAY SEASON.JOYOUS HOLIDAY SEASON.
LET PEACE AND HOPE REMAIN IN LET PEACE AND HOPE REMAIN IN 

YOUR HEARTS AS YOU BEGIN YOUR HEARTS AS YOU BEGIN 
A NEW YEAR.A NEW YEAR.

WITH MANY THANKS,  WITH MANY THANKS,  
HAPPY HOLIDAYSHAPPY HOLIDAYS AND A  AND A 

JOYOUS NEW YEAR!JOYOUS NEW YEAR!

Among the ups and downs 
of 2020, the Northeast Maglev 
development company almost 
found a way to push their Balti-
more-Washington high-speed train 
system unnoticed past distracted 
Greenbelt residents. In Novem-
ber, the Greenbelt City Council 
approved hiring the environmen-
tal law firm Jill Grant and As-
sociates (JG&A) to help review 
maglev’s Draft Environmental 
Impact Statement (DEIS), which 
is scheduled to be released in 
January 2021. 

The city’s SCMaglev Opposi-
tion Taskforce has two members, 
who met for the first time on 
December 18. Those interested 
in joining can email banderson@
greenbeltmd.gov. Greenbelt’s 
neighbor, Goddard Space Flight 
Center, has submitted its opposi-
tion to a maglev train yard pro-
posed to be built on the Beltsville 
Agricultural Research Center.

Top Stories of 2020 

Maglev Continues To Be Promoted
The Maryland General As-

sembly will have at least two 
maglev bills on its docket. The 
Prince George’s County Stop the 
maglev Act of 2021 (PG-406-21) 
prohibits the construction of the 
maglev within two miles of pro-
tected property, such as federal 
land, a national park or a forest 
preserve. It needs a matching 
bill in the state Senate. Delegate 
Nicole Williams and Senator Paul 
Pinsky plan to re-introduce a bill 
that prohibits appropriations for 
maglev by the state of Maryland.

A local group, Maryland Co-
alition for Responsible Transit, 
has applied for nonprofit status 
in order to raise funds to support 
the maglev no-build commenting 
effort. Their board represents a 
broad segment of neighborhoods 
along the proposed routes from 
Bladensburg-Port Towns in Prince 
George’s County to Linthicum-
Shipley in Anne Arundel County. 

On the municipal level in 
Greenbelt, several engagements 
took place around Black Lives 
Matter themes of racial equity 
and justice, focusing on polic-
ing as elsewhere in the nation. 
Mayor Colin Byrd released an 
outline of a proposed Green-
belt Fair and Just Policing Act 
of 2020 via social media on 
June 11, to gather public feed-
back. At the June 22 council 
meeting, Byrd challenged the 
collective bargaining agreement 
(CBA) process between the city 
and Fraternal Order of Police 
(FOP), seeking to provide more 
transparency with a draft revised 
CBA for public review and to 
allow time for public feedback. 

Top Stories of 2020 

Council, BLM and Policing
The same week, Byrd held a vir-
tual Greenbelt community dialog 
on race relations and policing 
on June 27 to further engage 
the public on the opportunity to 
pass legislation seeking to fur-
ther police reform in Greenbelt. 
The CBA was approved by 
council, five votes to two, af-
ter intense discussion at its 
July 13 meeting. Council said 
it  would allow public com-
ment on the 2021 CBA dur-
i n g  t h e  a u t u m n  m o n t h s . 
Byrd presented the Greenbelt 
Fair and Just Policing Act of 
2020 at the August 10 coun-
cil meeting. Council directed 
the city solicitor to convert the 
slide presentation to a draft or-

dinance and referred this to the 
Community Relations Advisory 
Board (CRAB) and Public Safe-
ty Advisory Committee. Both 
boards held public meetings to 
review and gather feedback. Byrd 
also introduced a Racial Eq-
uity Resolution and Ordinance 
for first reading at the October 
5 council meeting, modeled on a 
similar resolution and ordinance 
passed by the Bowie city council. 
These were referred to CRAB. 
In advance of the start of nego-
tiations for the 2021 collective 
bargaining process between the 
city and FOP, council held an 
education worksession featuring a 
detailed presentation by attorney 
Stephen Silvestri.

money for Black Lives Matter 
(BLM) advocacy groups.

In September, Greenbelt resi-
dents formed a group called Citi-
zens for Public Safety to show 
support for the work of Greenbelt 
law enforcement. They conducted 
three demonstrations and found 
other ways, such as dropping 
off pizza at the police station, 
to show their support for Green-
belt’s law enforcement officials.  

On September 26, Greenbelt 
BLM leadership hosted an event 

called Moechella 2020 in Frank-
lin Park, which included a musi-
cal caravan, a concert and com-
munity discussion of BLM-related 
issues. The program featured 
more music along with local and 
area residents and leaders discuss-
ing four goals: promoting voter 
registration, reducing violence, 
building community solidarity 
and assisting rental families at 
risk of eviction from their homes. 
Approximately 350 people at-
tended the event. 

The NASA Goddard Space 
Flight Center (GSFC) shared the 
status of its Preferred Master 
Plan for various building and 
campus refurbishing projects that 
it wishes to accomplish over the 
next 20 years.  GSFC officials 
also divulged that the focus of 
the current master plan is to 
improve engineering facilities 
rather than address science and 
flight projects and programs (the 
focus of the last plan). The new 
Master Plan upgrades some exist-
ing buildings, creates some new 
facilities, razes others and divests 
facilities and property which can-
not be cost-effectively retooled.  
It also transforms some parking 
lot and former building areas to 
porous surfaces to control runoff.  

Top Stories of 2020 

Goddard Master Plan Revealed
It was noted that though NASA 
budgets for exploration and mis-
sions are expected to increase, 
funding for infrastructure would 
likely be tight and that, typically, 
only about one-third of the mas-
ter plan will see fruition.

GSFC off icials  said that 
though moving the fence line 
back from Greenbelt Road would 
be desirable to the facility, there 
was no intention to develop the 
strip between the fence and the 
road. Within the campus perim-
eter, the Master Plan allows other 
federal agencies or university 
affiliates desiring proximity to 
GSFC for research and collabo-
ration to potentially establish a 
presence in designated areas. 

Daily demonstrations began 
in August outside the Municipal 
Building to educate Greenbelt 
about legislation participants be-
lieve will change the foundational 
laws that define and regulate 
policing and to make the public 
aware of existing laws that facili-
tate racist policies and practices. 

Connecting Across Greenbelt 
came together in 2020 out of 
the desire of a few neighbors to 
build bridges among the people 
and neighborhoods of Greenbelt. 
Tom Adams and his wife, who 
live in the Greenbelt Homes Inc. 
housing cooperative, moved here 
from Hyattsville seven years ago. 
They say that they love being 
able to walk every place, yet they 
were surprised how rarely they 
saw people of color in Roosevelt 
Center. 

After George Floyd’s murder 
and the vigil at Roosevelt Center, 
Adams and his wife along with 
several other Greenbelt residents, 
began holding weekly vigils sup-
porting racial equity at Spellman 
overpass that spans the Baltimore-
Washington Parkway. While re-
flecting with a neighbor on the 
separation between Greenbelt 
communities, a suggestion was 
made to talk with Lois Rosado. 
“Lois organizes the Black History 
Month celebrations in Greenbelt. 
She will have some ideas,” the 
neighbor suggested. 

Adams spoke with Rosado and 
they quickly agreed about how 
challenging it was to bring people 
from all of Greenbelt together. 
“There are so many barriers,” 
Rosado explained. “The highways 
and shopping centers are physical 
barriers. The history of Greenbelt 
excluding Blacks still limits and 
haunts Greenbelt. There are cul-
tural and class differences, some 
own homes and others see Green-
belt as a bedroom community.” 

After several conversations, the 
two invited a dozen or so friends 
they knew to a Zoom meeting 
to explore interest in connecting 
Greenbel t  communit ies .  An 

Bridging Barriers in the Wake
Of Black Lives Matter 2020  

by Tom Adams and Lois Rosado 

early suggestion was to host 
conversations on topics that build 
connections as well as events 
and social activities. That is how 
the group Connecting Across 
Greenbelt (CAG) was founded 
and such activities are what 
they have been doing for the 
last five months of 2020. CAG 
held a Drum Circle in Franklin 
Park, organized a scavenger 
hunt  in  col labora t ion  wi th 
RUAK (Random Unselfish Acts 
of Kindness), hosted a mental 
health conversation facilitated 
by Susan Taylor and recently, a 
conversation about festive foods, 
traditions and celebrations. The 
group has learned a great deal 
about the different neighborhoods 
of Greenbelt, their cultures, 

and how residents view the 
different neighborhoods. Adams 
suggests that perhaps now is 
the time to think about how 
to help various neighbors to 
ensure that the city’s resources 
are shared equitably to assist 
all Greenbelt residents during 
these difficult times. Connecting 
Across Greenbelt invites all 
Greenbelt residents to join CAG 
by contact ing the group at 
communityconnectionsgb@gmail.
com. 

mailto:banderson@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:banderson@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
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PRELIMINARY AGENDA  

GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Thursday, January 7, 2021 

 

 
 GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 
 GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

 

GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

A. GHI Special Open Session – starts at 7:00 p.m. (open to members and visitors) 
• Approve Motion to Hold an Executive Session meeting on January 7, 2021 

 
B. GHI Executive Session – starts after the GHI Special Open Session Meeting 

adjourns (closed to members and visitors)  
• Approve Minutes of Executive Session Meeting held on December 3, 2020 
• Contract for Tub-Reglazing – 1st reading 
• Member Financial Matters 
• Member Complaint Matters 

 
C. GDC Regular Open Session Meeting – begins at 7:45 p.m. (open to members and 

visitors) 
• Approve Minutes of Open Session Meeting Held on November 19, 2020 
• Approve Minutes of Open Session Meeting Held on December 3, 2020 
• Review GHI/GDC Relationship Task Force Charter and the Task Force 

Recommendation for a GDC Bylaws Review 
 

D. GHI Regular Open Session – begins after the GDC Open Session Meeting 
adjourns (open to members and visitors) 
• Announcement of Executive Session Meeting Held on January 7, 2021 
• Announcement of Informal Hearing Held in an Executive Session Meeting on 

December 28, 2020 
• Approval of Addendum for Trust Ownership and Trustee’s Affidavit re: a GHI 

Unit  
• Approve Minutes of Special Open Session Meeting Held on December 3, 2020 
• Approve Minutes of Regular Open Session Meeting Held on December 3, 2020 
• Fee Deferral Plan for Members Financially Affected by COVID-19 
• Establish Board Sub-committee to Finalize Draft of a Reasonable 

Accommodation Policy 
• Consider Whether to Charge Fees for Processing GHI Permit Requests 
• Consider GHI's Response to WMATA's Proposed Cuts 

 
Contact information for attending the Open Session Meetings, which will be held via a Zoom 
electronic platform due to the COVID-19 pandemic, is as follows: 

Time: Jan 7, 2021 07:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 
Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86485998330?pwd=bEN6TTZObGZTNXJHWHJrL3hSY0JJZz09  
 
Meeting ID: 864 8599 8330 
Passcode: 526372 
One tap mobile 
+13017158592,,86485998330#,,,,*526372# US (Washington D.C) 
 
Dial by your location 
        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington D.C) 
        Meeting ID: 864 8599 8330 
Passcode: 526372 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kkOOJlVZy  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
contact us by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop 

 

 

As the pandemic ramped up in 
March, a small group – spurred 
by former Greenbelters Sarah 
Liska and Jenny Meetre – began 
making masks for local hospitals 
and institutions as well as for 
distribution to the community.  
Masks were free, donations re-
quested.  The group swelled to 
approximately 25 mask makers 
plus those providing logistics, 
distributing masks, purchasing 
and readying fabric and organiz-
ing money and resources.  The 
estimated 10,000 masks produced 
may well have saved some lives.

The mask makers also sup-
ported mask distribution to 
Greenbelt Lake visitors by Green-
belt Police and park rangers.  In 
a year of racial strife and tension, 
this served to diffuse otherwise 
potentially explosive interactions 
at the Lake.  Some names stand 
out.  Captain Gordon Pracht of 
the police department instigated 
masks at the Lake, Eric Case’s 

Three major development pro-
posals were discussed this year, 
these being: the redevelopment 
of Beltway Plaza into a mixed-
use residential/retail community, 
a new Royal Farms store and the 
relocation of the Bureau of En-
graving and Printing (BEP) to a 
site on the Beltsville Agricultural 
Research Center (BARC).

Beltway Plaza redevelopment 
has entered the Detailed Site 
Plan (DSP) stage for Phase One, 
which concerns the northern part 
of the site that borders Breeze-
wood Drive.  It calls for 750 
multifamily units, a 92-room 
hotel and a 27,000 sq. ft. indoor 
recreation center, among other 
things.  At this time, the county 
has not yet approved the DSP.  
With the receipt of the county’s 
acceptance package, the city’s 
planning staff will prepare a de-
tailed staff report in response. 

The Royal Farms store would 
be located at the east end of the 
intersection of Capitol Drive and 
Greenbelt Road.  The current 
DSP consists of 4,649 square 
feet for a food and beverage 
store, a Royal Farms gas station 
and a separate 4,368 square-foot 
commercial building (its use still 
undecided).  While the Greenbelt 
City Council voted to oppose the 
DSP, the County Planning Board 
chose to approve it.

The BEP proposal is for a 
1 million square-foot Currency 

Top Stories of 2020 

Mask Makers Flatten Curves 
donation provided fabric and 
Sylvia Hester sewed almost all of 
the 3,500 masks.

Masks went to the community 
via the Farmers Market and to 
local hospitals, institutions and 
community-oriented services.  
Recipients included children’s 
organizations, Prince George’s 
Hospital, Children’s Hospital, 
Doctor’s Hospital’s community 
services, group homes, Green 
Ridge House and many others.  
Kudos to John Campanile and 
Lola Skolnik for numerous de-
liveries. Special thanks to mask 
makers Anne Gardner, Leslie 
McLaughlin, Misha Be, Pallas 
Bane, Lesley Kash, Scott Rohr-
bach, Peggy Lee, Cindy Cutright, 
Celestine Ranney-Howes, Rosalyn 
Alleman, Amy Meyers, Joyce 
Wineland, Oli Nash and many 
others who sewed, donated fab-
ric, ironed and cut, picked up, 
dropped off and cheered on.

Top Stories of 2020 

City Development Issues
Production Facility on a 100-acre 
parcel of federally owned land 
at BARC to replace the current 
facility in Washington, D.C.   On 
November 6, 2020, the Depart-
ment of the Treasury and the 
U.S. Army Corp of Engineers 
(USACE) released a Draft En-
vironmental Impact Statement in 
regard to the proposal.  Council 
voted to issue a letter to USACE 
with its concerns.

After less than two and a half 
years, the New Deal Café and its 
food provider, DC Vegan (DCV), 
parted ways as of November 30. 
The two entities were not able 
to reach agreement on several 
issues concerning food service 
at the Café. As of December 1, 
the Café was closed temporarily 
until the board chooses a new 
food service vendor. The Café 
celebrated 25 years of existence 
in 2020. 

Pandemic-related restrictions 
posed difficulties and challenges 
for small businesses and res-
taurants across Greenbelt. The 
Café also had to close, then 

Top Stories of 2020 

New Deal, DC Vegan Part Ways
partially reopen with outdoor-
only service. This led to some 
of the disagreements between 
the Café and DCV, although the 
Café board said that some differ-
ences of opinion began before the 
pandemic and had been long-term 
issues. The board communicated 
to its members, volunteers, guests 
and the entire community that 
they “are committed to keeping 
the New Deal Café in business 
and continuing to serve the com-
munity,” adding that they have 
“survived and thrived through 
several changes in food contrac-
tors in our 25-year history.”

From the Archives
Wishing You 
A Happy New Year  
This holiday poem was origi-
nally published in the January 
2, 1969 issue of the Greenbelt 
News Review
(to be sung to the tune of 
“There is Nothing Like a 
Dame”) 
It has been a year of action 
With a lot of work to do 
Riot troops were in the Armory 
And the News-Review ball, too 
We got higher income taxes 
At the polls we stood in line 
Be glad it’s over –
It’s 1969! 
 
Wishing you a happy year 
May your troubles be few 
Peace and joy will both be here 
And your wishes may all come 
true. 

We got bonds for rapid transit 
Got a charter on its way 
We have missed the constitu-
tion 
(but will try again some day) 

We had lawsuits and rezonings 
Petty squabbles quite a lot 
Things might be better –
Or else, they might not! 
 
Wishing you a happy year 
Better than those past 
Wishing you, Greenbelt dear 
That your fortunes will im-
prove at last. 
 
Our prices all got higher 
Our dollars – less and less 
Our cities were on fire 
And the world still in a mess 

Our students wrecked the cam-
pus 
Our spacemen passed the moon 
What do we need? 
Some peace real soon! 
 
Wishing you a happy year 
Nineteen Sixty-Nine 
Wishing peace on earth were 
here 
Wishing happiness once more 
would shine 
 
Nothing thrills like peace 
Stomachs fill like peace 
Nothing beams like peace 
Fills men’s dreams like peace 
Nothing more would all of us 
please 
This year one thing should 
increase 
Just a little bit, just a piece
– of peace!  

www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com/issues/GNR19690102.pdf

Bill Norwood carols in Roosevelt Center.
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Send Us Your High Resolution Photos!

The News Review encourages readers to send in photos of 
Greenbelt landmarks, activities and the changing seasons. Photos 
should be at least 300 dpi, and must include the name of the pho-
tographer and a caption. The caption must name any identifiable 
people in the photo, as well as explain the picture. 

If you are sending photos from your phone, please 
choose the option to send "actual size", or upload the 
photos to your computer first and then email the photos 
at full size. Send photos to editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/issues/GNR19690102.pdf
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/issues/GNR19690102.pdf
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PANDEMIC continued from page 1
Business

The News Review invites Greenbelt businesses to submit brief announce-
ments for the business column. Tell us about events such as new employees, 
anniversaries, awards won, new programs, and other newsworthy items. 
Send brief (40-50 words) items to editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com. 

Many Greenbelt businesses 
closed in 2020, some due to the 
severe financial strain of trying 
to stay open during a pandemic 
when most potential customers 
were staying home and when, 
at least for the first part of the 
pandemic, only the most essential 
businesses were permitted to be 
open. 

In Beltway Plaza at least two 
stores closed in 2020: the Luv’n 
Time clothing and novelty adult 
shop and Books-A-Million book-
store. Both were forced to shut 
down because of the pandemic 
during the spring and summer of 
2020. Luv’n Time had been in 
business for 35 years and Books-
A-Million, which was the last 
remaining bookstore in Greenbelt, 
had been in business for nearly 
25 years.

Greenway Center saw its share 
of closings, some from the pan-
demic, and others from a com-
bination of other factors and the 
vicissitudes of the retail sales 
market. The Chinese restaurant, 
Hunan Treasure, closed before 
March and Modell’s sporting 
goods store closed at the begin-
ning of March.  As of the end 

Top Stories of 2020

Business Closings in 2020
of 2020 there are five vacancies 
at Greenway Center, with three 
new prospects in negotiations to 
replace them.  Though businesses 
like Safeway and various medi-
cal offices have done well, the 
majority of other tenants, such as 
Ross, Party City and PetSmart, 
have had to make serious adjust-
ments to accommodate pandemic 
restrictions.

The City of Greenbelt Eco-
nomic Development  Off ice 
(EDO), headed by Charise Lig-
gins, produced and distributed 
many resources to help local 
business owners cope with the 
many challenges of keeping a 
business afloat during the pan-
demic. For example, the EDO 
put together a webpage with 
information for entrepreneurs 
and business owners such as 
business recovery and reopening 
resources, official guidelines from 
local government with relevance 
for business, information and 
guidance concerning managing 
a business during the pandemic. 
This information is available at 
greenbeltmd.gov/business/corona-
virus-resources-for-businesses.

I’ve done for years, but now I 
have several other family mem-
bers working here too. The ad-
justment was a bit rough, but 
we are continuing. My preferred 
office is my kitchen table and 
we have the Christmas tree there 
too this year, as well as all of 
our meals. I thought such multi-
purpose use of space was over 
when we became empty-nesters 
but now our nest is partially full 
again, and our space has many 
uses.

Exercise
Greenbelters missed ways to 

exercise this year – the impromp-
tu basketball games, kids playing 
together on a playground and 
working out at the Fitness Center. 
Walking was almost all that was 
left to us as a way to exercise 
but we walked tentatively, warily 
eyeing and avoiding other walk-
ers and runners, even after the 
mandate to wear masks outdoors. 
We competed for the few slots 
for swimming at the pool, long-
ing for 45 minutes of concentrat-
ing on just our bodies and the 
water, putting away the anxieties 
for a too-short time. 

Life in the pandemic is a time for a lot of walking and trying to find 
small joys. Here, a peaceful stream flows near McDonald Baseball 
Field.
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Around the Firepit
Firepits! What used to be a 

patio vanity purchase is now the 
hottest ticket to coronavirus-safe 
neighborhood gathering. Winter is 
coming, but we can still visit ac-
tual humans outside while burn-
ing food on sticks. If you don’t 

already have an underemployed 
faux-granite Wayfair patio cen-
terpiece, no worries, just get 
something that can (safely!) hold 
burning wood, put it out front 
and you’re good to go. If you 
light it, they will come.

Gift lists got easier, too: Pok-
ers, tongs, fatwood, telescoping 
marshmallow sticks, pie irons, 
bellows, welding gloves. Yes, re-
ally. We weren’t all Boy Scouts.

The Greenbelt News Review 
invites Greenbelters to share 
stories (50 to 100 words) of 
t he i r  own  abou t  how the 
pandemic affected their daily 
lives. Send contributions to 
editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

CITY continued from page 1

In May, council approved the 
budget for the new fiscal year 
based upon staff’s pre-pandemic 
estimates of costs and revenues. 
There was too much uncertainty 
and the pandemic hit too late to 
incorporate its impacts into the 
budget.  At the same time council 
approved Ard’s recommendations 
to freeze most hiring, defund 
non-essential travel and training, 
defer salary increases and projects 

not funded by grants.  At year’s 
end, city revenues had actually 
increased although the likelihood 
of large retroactive decreases in 
commercial property tax assess-
ments still remains. The adopted 
budget did not fund several sig-
nificant efforts and, other than 
the recreation department, the city 
has not yet studied the impact of 
the pandemic on its expenditures.  

CO-OP continued from page 1

completion.  Vision became real-
ity on December 16 when Pepco 
connected the new roof’s solar 
array to the store’s power sys-
tem.  The project was funded by 
a $375K state grant and a similar 
amount in donations and loans 
from individual members.  Pro-
jected savings include elimination 
of roof repairs and an estimated 
30 percent offset in electricity 
costs as improved roof insula-
tion reduces heating and cooling 
demand.  Loans to members are 
repaid from electricity savings, 
with some left annually to help 
with operational costs. Payoff is 

anticipated around 2031.  With 
a projected lifetime of 25-plus 
years, the array will continue to 
benefit the Co-op into the mid-
2040s and beyond.

Is your next 
customer 

worth $40? 
Place this ad 
and find out.

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

LISTEN to the 
NEWS REVIEW

Visually impaired 
may listen for free
Call Metropolitan 
Washington Ear

301-681-6636
No special equipment needed

http://greenbeltmd.gov/business/coronavirus-resources-for-businesses
http://greenbeltmd.gov/business/coronavirus-resources-for-businesses
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

Robbery
December 17, 3:47 p.m., 5912 

Cherrywood Terrace. Two young 
men ran up to another man in 
the rear parking lot of Beltway 
Plaza and demanded his phone, 
wallet and sweater. They then 
fled on foot.

December 18, 5:34 a.m., 7600 
block Hanover Parkway. Four 
men approached a man, demand-
ed his wallet and punched his 
head, which left him unconscious. 
His hat was also taken. The in-
jured man was transported to a 
local hospital for treatment.

December 18, 10:54 a.m., 
9128 Edmonston Court. Residents 
were in their apartment when 
someone they know, who was 
also in the apartment, produced 
a handgun and announced a rob-
bery. He got a wallet, money and 
several cell phones before he 
fled on foot. The investigation is 
ongoing.

December 22, 7:30 p.m., 6100 
Breezewood Drive. Officers re-
sponded to a local hospital after 
a report of a man who walked 
in suffering a gunshot wound. 
He said he was walking in the 
area of 6100 Breezewood Drive 
when he was approached by four 
men. They announced a robbery, 
at which time the man attempted 
to flee on foot. One of them then 
shot him in the leg with what he 
described as a handgun. The in-
jured man was taken to the hos-
pital by a relative for treatment 
of non-life-threatening injuries.

December 22, 7:43 p.m., 6118 
Breezewood Court. Three men 
approached a food delivery per-
son getting out of his vehicle and 
one of them asked him to make 
change. This person then knocked 
the driver to the ground and all 
three men began punching him. 
After they took the man’s wallet 
and food, they fled on foot. The 
delivery man declined treatment 
for minor injuries.

Assault
December 19, 7:19 p.m., 6230 

Springhill Drive. Four youths 
were pushed into a pond by two 
people who approached them as 
they were playing in the area. 
The two then left the area in a 
vehicle described as a white van 
with tinted windows. The youths 
were not injured.

Happy
Holidays!

Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

             Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that abides by 
Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information is compiled from sources 
deemed reliable but is not guaranteed. All measurements and square 
footages are approximate. This is not intended to solicit property 
already listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC and 
as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania Avenue SE 
Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

As we near the end of 
an unexpected year, I 
am reflecting on how 
we view ‘home.’ It’s a 
place we cherish and 
call our own. Whether 
you are able to spend 
time with your family 
this holiday season or 
not, I hope that you, 
too, are rediscovering 
the meaning of home 
and the significance it 
holds for you.

Cheers to new 
beginnings!

 

An anecdotal memoir by William Manion 
who taught in PGCPS from 1968-2016 (38 
years at ERHS in Greenbelt) Ebook and Pa-
perback available on Amazon.

CHALK DUST: CHALK DUST: 
A TEACHER’S TALEA TEACHER’S TALE

Theft
December 17, 3:33 p.m., 6000 

Greenbelt Road. A woman’s wal-
let was taken while at Z Burger. 
A credit card in it was later used 
to make several unauthorized 
purchases.

December 17, 6 p.m., 5912 
Cherrywood Terrace. A package 
was taken from the front stoop of 
a residence.

December 23, 2:11 p.m., 5999 
Springhill Drive. A package was 
taken from the front stoop of a 
residence on December 16.

Disorderly Conduct
December 21, 10:37 p.m., 

8000 block Greenbelt Station 
Parkway. A 22-year-old non-
resident was arrested and charged 
with disorderly conduct by of-
ficers who responded to a report 
of a person being disorderly in 
the parking garage. The man was 
released on citation pending trial.

Trespass
December 20, 9:10 p.m., 6104 

Breezewood Court. An 18-year-
old resident was arrested and 
charged with trespassing after he 
was found inside a vacant apart-
ment. He was released on citation 
pending trial.

Burglary
December 22, 8:54 p.m., 6411 

Ivy Lane. A 25-year-old non-
resident was arrested and charged 
with fourth degree burglary after 
security officers saw him break 
into a vacant office. He was 
transported to the Department of 
Corrections for a hearing before a 
district court commissioner.

Vehicle Crime
Three stolen vehicles were 

recovered. A 2012 Honda Ac-
cord reported stolen October 30 
from the 100 block Westway was 
recovered December 18 by D.C. 
Metropolitan Police near Min-
nesota Avenue and Nannie Helen 
Burroughs Avenue N.E.

A 2005 Honda Pilot, reported 
stolen December 9 from 6214 
Breezewood Court was recovered 
December 22 by D.C. Metropoli-
tan Police in the 1000 block 13th 
Street N.W.

A 2018 Mitsubishi Mirage 
reported stolen December 3 near 
7911 Mandan Road was not sto-
len but was repossessed.

Rear tag, Maryland 7CJ472 
was taken in the 7200 block 
Mandan Road and Maryland rear 
tag 1ED4917 was taken from 
9110 Springhill Lane.

This time last year someone 
lost this treasured ornament. Last 
spring, I found it sticking out 
of the mulch on my vegetable 
garden. After cleaning it up I de-
cided that it is a donkey. Its eyes 
are no longer shiny, its blanket is 
frayed and its hanging strings are 
broken. Its crochet is still intact. 
It is four inches from nose to tail.

How did it come into my 
garden? I decided to write a little 
book for my grandchildren to tell 
the donkey’s story. I imagine that 
the donkey was forgotten on a 
Christmas tree when the family 
put away all their decorations. 
The discarded Christmas tree 
(with donkey) was trucked to 
the yard waste pile on Northway. 
The tree was chopped up, mixed 
with shredded fall leaves and 
piled high.

I do a lot of gardening and 
bring loads of leaf mulch from 
the Northway pile to my gar-
dens. The ornament must have 
come home with me in a bucket 

Found: Somebody’s Lost
Donkey Christmas Ornament

by Pat Holobaugh

This little lost donkey was found in the mulch pile on Northway. 
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of mulch. Somehow the donkey 
avoided being chopped up and 
was buried under tons of mulch. 
This explains why it is flattened 

and a little raggedy.
If you recognize this orna-

ment, send an email to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Greenbelt Police Corporal Scott Yankowy received a Class 1 
Commendation earlier this year from Police Chief Richard 
Bowers for his performance during a call for a suicidal subject 
who was armed with a weapon.  Yankowy was able to take the 
person into custody to receive the help he needed without any 
incident to the other officers or general public. Congratulations 
and thank you for your service Officer Yankowy.
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http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

Traditional  Monuments  Cremation
Funerals     Service

 Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated
4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751 
(301) 937-1707  
www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
  

Pre-Need Counseling
By Appointment

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

  
                                            

Personal Injury, Civil, Criminal, Traffic Matters, DUI, Business Law &
Incorporation, Estate Planning & Administration, and

G.H.I. Settlements

66330055  IIvvyy  LLaannee,,  SSuuiittee  440088,,  GGrreeeennbbeelltt,,  MMDD  2200777700
330011--222200--33111111

LAW OFFICES OF
PATRICK J. MCANDREW, LLC.

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Richard Cantwell/Broker: 410-790-5099
Frances Fendlay: 240-481-3851
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749
Valerie Pierce: 301-802-4336

Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233
Christina Doss:410-365-6769
Sean Rooney: 410-507-3337

7829 BELLE POINT DRIVE, GREENBELT, MD 20770 301-441-1071

From all of us here at Town Center Realty,
we hope you had a wonderful Christmas

and wish you a great New Year!

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each 

additional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review 
office by 6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the 
Co-op grocery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent 
Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Dead-
line 2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those 
needing clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready 
ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address 
with ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

HELP WANTED 

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

MERCHANDISE

STAIR LIFTS – Never walk up steps 
again! Buy new or certified pre-owned 
stair lifts at reduced prices. Installa-
tion, lifetime warranty and free service 
contract included. Call (301) 448-5254.

29 GALLON AQUARIUM for sale. 
Includes stand, filter and filter media. 
The fish tank is 30 x 12 x 19 inches. 
$50. 301-928-6287.

REFRIGERATOR FOR SALE. Whirl-
pool side-by-side, white, no ice maker. 
5 years old; looks like new. $550 OBO. 
Pick up in Greenbelt. Call or text for 
more details. 301-801-2071.

PARTIAL DRUM SET for sale. In-
cludes 1 bass drum with foot pedal, 
1 floor tomtom and 2 rack-mounted 
tomtoms. Good condition. $75. 301-
219-0553. Text or leave message.

REAL ESTATE

SENIOR SEEKING a senior male or 
female to share condo in Greenbelt.  
Contact Joe Stith at 202-550-8277 be-
tween 4:00 p.m. until 9:00 p.m.

SERVICES

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HEATING AND COOLING  – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

ESTATE PLANNING – will, health 
directive, financial POA package $250, 
MD licensed attorney Naomi Little-
field, 202-246-1072.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL. 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Inte-
rior painting. Free estimates.  MHIC 
#26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 301-
345-7273.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD.  
(H) 240-295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

ANGELA’S  HOUSE CLEAN -
ING – Cleaning your home like my 
own, at reasonable prices. Refer-
ence available in Greenbelt.  Ten 
years  professional  experience.   
AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com or 240-
645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

http://www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
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GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Townhome with Addition 2 BR with 
insulated front addition.  Remodeled 
kitchen and bath.  Oak hardwood floor-
ing, backyard with patio & large shed. 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Townhome with addition 2 br town-
home w front laundry/office addition.  
Opened kitchen w/passthru & pantry.  
Fenced backyard with large deck. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900  

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

 ***FOR SALE*** 
6515 Dundee Ct #244, 3BR, 2.5BA Townhome 

8525 Mulberry Rd, 3BR, 1.5BA SFH 
***UNDER CONTRACT*** 

2110 Hughes Shop Rd, 4BR, 2BA SFH 
***SOLD*** 

SFH in Kings Farm 4BR,3.5Ba, Susan Barker 
6111 Snowden’s Run Rd, 4Br, 2.5 BA SFH 

45R Ridge Road, Selling Agent 
6608 Carroll Highlands Rd, 4br 2ba SFH 

59J Ridge Road, 2BR Frame W/ Updates!! 
 
 
 

Sarah V. Liska  
Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtymd.com 
Serving Greenbelt since 2001 

How can the Greenbelt com-
munity bring some closure to 
the struggles of 2020 and start 
off 2021 with a greater sense 
of renewed hope and neighborly 
spirit? Here’s a simple proposal. 
At midnight on New Year’s Eve, 
Greenbelters can step outside 
their doors or on their balconies 
and do one of the following: ap-
plaud, bang a pot, beat a drum, 
blow a party horn, cheer, dance, 
hold up a sign with a positive 
message, laugh, play an instru-
ment, ring a bell, sing, light a 
candle, sound a chime, twirl a 
noisemaker, wave a favorite flag 
or banner, wear a funny hat or 
even just wave to the neighbors 
and wish each other a happy new 
year.

 Join with people across the 
city in a festive gesture to sig-
nal the end of a rough year and 
express hope for the new one. 
This year, let’s all do it together 
as one community of Greenbelt. 
This commemoration is some-
thing everyone can do because 
everyone can do it in their own 
unique way.

2020 was a tough year for 
many people in our community 
and around the globe. The coro-
navirus pandemic brought on 
illness, death, suffering, fear and 
social restrictions. In its wake it 
has brought economic decline, 
unemployment, hunger, homeless-
ness and isolation. Racial injus-
tices caused the deaths of many 
individuals, revealed festering 
inequalities, divided communities 
and threatened our social fabric. 
Lies, misinformation and fear-
mongering poisoned our civic 
discourse to an extent never seen 
before.

The celebration of a new year 
offers a chance to turn a corner 
and set us on a new course with 
optimism and renewed commit-
ment to build up our community 
and our world. Of course, practi-
cally speaking, nothing will be 
much different on January 1 than 
it was on December 31 but 2021 
will be a better year than 2020 
only if we make it a better one.

A community ritual such as 
this one can bolster a spirit of 
renewed hope in ourselves and in 
each other, paving the way for a 
better year to come. We can start 
off on the right foot by coming 
together in a simple, safe, so-
cially distant way from the very 
first minute of the new year. We 
can help make the world in 2021 
a better place right from the be-
ginning and right from our front 
doorstep.

This kind of ritual can also 
help unite the geographically 
separated neighborhoods of our 
city since all citizens will be 
united in this simple action at 
the same exact time. We don’t 
need to gather together physi-
cally to celebrate, which would 
be unhealthy to do this year, but 
we can still be united by being 

My Perspective

Say Bye to 2020, Hi to 2021
With a Simple First Step

by Frank DeBernardo 

intentional and joyous in welcom-
ing the new year.

A lot of people will be at 
home this New Year’s Eve, so 
a small community gesture can 
help to make this holiday a little 
more memorable. Instead of la-
menting that we can’t be together 
with family and friends in our 
traditional celebrations, let’s make 
this year special by doing some-
thing different and welcoming the 
new year together as a city-wide 
community.

This invitation for a com-
munal ritual to ring out the old 
and welcome the new is offered 
by Connecting Across Greenbelt, 
a local grassroots movement to 
build relationships across our 
city’s diverse neighborhoods, and 
RUAK (Random Unselfish Acts 
of Kindness), a local initiative to 
help unite the citizens of Green-
belt. Connecting Across Green-
belt, initiated in 2020 by Lois 
Rosado and Tom Adams, has 
been conducting events, mostly 
virtual, to help people from the 
various neighborhoods of Green-
belt get to know one another by 
sharing common concerns and 
working for a more just and 
equal community. The group has 
already sponsored a socially dis-
tant drumming circle, a scavenger 
hunt to discover unique locations 
in each of the city’s neighbor-
hoods, a mental health awareness 
discussion and a celebration of 
diverse holiday foods and tradi-
tions.

RUAK was started by Robert 
Goldberg-Strassler to spread kind-
ness and build community in our 
city. RUAK sponsored the HUG 
(Help Unite Greenbelt) Walk, and 
it has partnered with Connecting 
Across Greenbelt to organize the 
various activities described above.

So, this New Year’s Eve, take 
a moment to start off 2021 with 
your neighbors. Step outside. 
Breathe the fresh night air. Do 
one of the actions from the list 
above – or make up one of your 
own. (The Hokey Pokey is a per-
sonal New Year’s tradition from 
my childhood.) These simple 
steps can help embolden the spirit 
of hope and renewal in yourself, 
your neighbors and the wonder-
ful, beautiful, diverse community 
of Greenbelt.

Frank DeBernardo is a mem-
ber of the Connecting Across 
Greenbelt coordinating committee.

After 31 years of service 
to the community, Greenbelt 
Recreation Assistant Director 
of Facilities and Operations 
Joe McNeal is retiring on 
December 31.  Upon earn-
ing a Bachelor of Recreation 
Administration degree from 
the University of Maryland, 
McNeal began his Green-
belt career as a recreation 
coordinator on September 
11, 1989.  He held many 
positions during his tenure, 
including Community Center 
supervisor and two separate 
periods as acting recreation 
director.  During his career, 
McNeal continued his edu-
cation in the field through 
the National Recreation and 
Park Association, maintain-
ing professional certifica-
tions as a parks and recre-
ation professional and an 
aquatics facility operator.  

McNeal mirrored the 
City of Greenbelt’s dedica-
tion to recreation and parks 
through his management of 
multiple department initia-
tives, including the develop-
ment of the Greenbelt Skate 
Park, the Community Center 
Window Restoration project, the 
replacement of the 50-year-old 
Youth Center gymnasium floor, 
the court resurfacing and new 
light installation at Braden Field 
Tennis Courts and numerous proj-
ects at the Aquatic & Fitness 
Center, including the new trans-
lucent roof.  

McNeal was an active member 
of the Maryland Recreation and 
Parks Association and the Mary-
land Municipal League (MML), 
sharing his commitment to parks 
and recreation and promoting the 
field throughout the state.  He 
was a great representative of the 
City of Greenbelt, serving as a 
board member and president of 
the MML Parks and Recreation 
Department for six years, advo-
cating for parks and recreation 
through legislation.   

Joe McNeal Retires After 31
Years of Service to the City

Joe McNeal sits at his desk early in 
his career.  
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Joe McNeal
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When he isn’t traveling the 
world, McNeal plans to spend 
his retirement at his new home 
in Delaware.  

http://www.continentalmovers.net
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Although the pandemic was 
accelerat ing,  mid-May saw 
the on-schedule opening of 
the Greenbelt Farmers Market 
(GFM).  Two weeks earlier, with-
out guidance from county and 
state authorities, opening on time 
(or at all) wasn’t a certainty.  But 
the county held an informative 
Zoom meeting that provided a 
wide-angle view just in time 
for GFM to hop to it and plan.  
With larger gaps between ven-
dors, one-way circulation, hand 
sanitizer and masks obligatory, 
Market Master Frances Ippoliti, 
the market board, volunteers 
and the Greenbelt Community 
Emergency Response team cre-
ated a shopping space that felt 
safe to customers and protected 
all.  Shoppers came out not just 
for fresh food but also to enjoy, 
despite the limitations, one of the 
very few in-person events of the 
summer.  

Although attendance was 
down, vendors reported strong 
sales because almost every shop-
per was on a mission to pur-
chase.  Despite occasional frus-
trations with the rules, the mar-
ket’s atmosphere, though more 
constrained than usual, remained 
welcoming and congenial.  Do-
nations for facemasks provided 
to the market by the Greenbelt 

Top Stories of 2020 

Farmers Market Beats Odds 

The Greenbelt Citizens for 
Public Safety (GCPS) provid-
ed dinner to police officers on 
Christmas Day.  As most stores 
were closed, Pricilla Burgess, 
manager of Boston Market, and 
her crew whipped up a holiday 
menu of baked chicken, ham, 
mashed potatoes, mac and cheese, 
sweet potatoes, vegetables and 
gravy that was enjoyed by all 
who worked the evening shift at 
the Police Station.  GCPS would 
like to thank Burgess and her 
crew for cooking a tasty meal for 
the Greenbelt Police Department 
evening shift.   

Earlier in the day, the GCPS 
elves stopped by the Police and 
Fire Stations with treats for those 
working earlier. 

A Holiday Cheer and Thanks 
To Greenbelt’s Boston Market

Claudia Jones (left) and Robert Snyder (far right) are the Christ-
mas elves, pictured here with officers Dylan Davis and Michael 
Parsley of the Greenbelt Police Department. 
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The "cargo" on this helicopter was a necklace given by a husband 
to his wife.

Inside this birdhouse is the real gift from Mary Lou William-
son's family.

- Photos by Til Jolly

Gramma Mary Lou receives 
a large birdhouse. Or is it?  
Designed and constructed in 
cardboard by grandson Brant 
and then wrapped by his sis-
ter Meredith, the birdhouse 
contained a pair of socks for 
Gramma.  Meredith, who dis-
covered this year’s “new” on 
YouTube, also constructed a 
chair. 

Christmas Morning.
What’s New?

Not to be outdone by his 
kids, Dad Til later explained 
with glee, “I’m thinking I 
could do this!” He designed 
and constructed the green he-
licopter.  Inside was a very 
small box containing a delicate 
gold necklace for wife Carolyn.

Nelson and his Pleitez crew stand proudly masked.  Pleitez, like 
other vendors, created a safe purchasing environment for both their 
workers and customers - as well as having a wonderful selection.
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Mask Makers raised over $2,000 
in Co-op gift cards distributed by 
the Ladies of Charity of St. Hugh 
of Grenoble food pantry.

With additional costs for sani-
tizer, fencing and tape plus loss 
of income from vendor fees and 
sponsors, the year was a financial 
loss to the market rather than its 
usual just-better-than-breakeven 

performance, but its carefully 
shepherded reserves will be suf-
ficient to ramp up for 2021.

As the closing bell rang for 
the last market of the season, 
vendors, volunteers and last-min-
ute shoppers joined in applause 
and cheers to commemorate the 
successful passing of the most 
unlikely market season yet.

From the December, 1940, Greenbelt Cooperator, precursor 
newspaper to the Greenbelt News Review
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A camellia midnight lover in the snow
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